

## A Red Under Every Bed? Canada, Racial Profiling, and the "Five Eyes" Intelligence Apparatus

Part three in an eight part series investigating the crisis in Canada-China relations

By Prof. John Price Global Research, January 05, 2022 Canadian Dimension 23 December 2021 Region: <u>Canada</u> Theme: <u>Intelligence</u>, <u>Law and Justice</u>, <u>Police State & Civil Rights</u>

All Global Research articles can be read in 51 languages by activating the "Translate Website" drop down menu on the top banner of our home page (Desktop version).

To receive Global Research's Daily Newsletter (selected articles), <u>click here</u>.

Visit and follow us on Instagram at @globalresearch\_crg.

\*\*\*

"I felt very alone during the case. No one was on my side except my lawyers," <u>stated</u> Qing Quentin Huang, after the Ontario Superior Court recently stayed charges that he had illegally spied for China.

Huang worked for Lloyd's Register, a subcontractor to Irving Shipbuilding, when he was arrested in 2013 and charged with stealing secrets regarding Canadian shipbuilding and marine strategy and offering them to the Chinese government. He pleaded not guilty to all charges. When the Canadian Security Intelligence Service (CSIS) refused to release full transcripts of wiretaps used against him after eight years, the court stayed the charges.

Then there is the case of Dr. Xiangguo Qiu and her husband, Keding Cheng, who were dismissed from the National Microbiology Lab in July 2019 after CSIS <u>reported</u> they represented a security threat. Qiu is an award-winning scientist who co-discovered ZMapp, an effective treatment for the Ebola virus. Two scientists who worked with Qiu at the Winnipeg lab <u>continue to vouch</u> for her integrity yet the government continues to stonewall, refusing to release the evidence against Qiu and her husband, supposedly on national security grounds.

And the list goes on. Canadian authorities recently charged a Montreal engineer with breach of trust for <u>allegedly</u> helping a Chinese aerospace company negotiate an agreement for a satellite station facility in Iceland. In mid-December, federal authorities <u>charged</u> Yantai Gan, a member of the Royal Society of Canada, with fraud and breach of trust for ties with a Chinese university. He has pleaded not guilty to all charges.

Given the trend towards racial profiling, is it any wonder that the Canadian Academy of Chinese Professors and the Canadian Association of Chinese Professors, representing over one thousand Chinese Canadian faculty members in universities in Canada, have <u>protested</u> against recent CSIS-inspired guidelines for research partnerships? Their statement claims that the guidelines racially profile Chinese researchers as foreign agents and "poisons the Canadian academic atmosphere".

The targeting of Chinese Canadian scientists has accompanied the rising influence of Canada's spy agencies: CSIS, responsible for analysis and operations, and the Communications Security Establishment (CSE), responsible for information collection. They are deeply integrated with the spy agencies of the "Five Eyes" alliance, comprised of the United States, the United Kingdom, Australia, New Zealand, and Canada.

Retired Canadian Brigadier-General James Cox <u>described</u> the Five Eyes as having an "affinity strengthened by their common Anglo-Saxon culture," pointing to the <u>settler colonial</u> roots of this sophisticated, global spy network led by the United States.[1]

## CSIS ratchets up

Not long ago, New Zealand Foreign Minister Nanaia Mahuta <u>declared</u>: "We are uncomfortable with expanding the remit of the Five Eyes. We would much rather prefer to look for multilateral opportunities to express our interests." Her statement came after it became apparent that the spy network was aspiring to play a coordinating role in policies regarding China. Mahuta <u>reiterated</u> her concerns a week later:

"The Five Eyes arrangement is about a security and intelligence framework. It's not necessary, all the time on every issue, to invoke Five Eyes as your first port of call in terms of creating a coalition of support around particular issues in the human rights space."

The Canadian government, however, has ignored such warnings. Instead, it has moved to strengthen CSIS, allowing it to engage in widespread racial profiling, reinforcing Sinophobia as part of its anti-China campaign.

A recent Public Policy Forum <u>report</u> indicates that the COVID-19 pandemic created "a pivotal moment" for CSIS, which now declares, "Spies are no longer wearing trench coats, they're wearing lab coats."[2] The agency has created new programs including "Academic Outreach and Stakeholder Engagement" and taken to social media, establishing YouTube channels and offering support against certain cyber crimes, all the while spreading fear of "foreign actors"—a term that apparently does not include the United States.

This overreach has now achieved critical proportions with the National Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada imposing compulsory CSIS <u>self-screening</u> by all Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council (NSERC) Alliance grant applicants. This interference in research was developed by CSIS in <u>collaboration</u> with major research institutions including the Canadian Foundation for Innovation, the Canadian Institutes of Health Research, the National Research Council, the Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council, the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council, the U15 Group of Canadian Research Universities, Universities Canada, and Vice-Presidents of Research.

So far neither local faculty associations nor the Canadian Association of University Teachers (CAUT) appear to have taken up the issue of racial profiling of Chinese Canadian researchers. CAUT has in the past flagged the issue of Islamophobia and <u>called</u> RCMP and CSIS activities on campus a "threat to academic freedom." Perhaps it is time for faculty

associations to consider the problem of Sinophobia and racial profiling and the threat the Five Eyes, as a global settler colonial network, presents to academic freedom.

The 'Five Eyes' and misinformation

Given a huge boost with the US inspired "War on Terror" after 9/11, the Five Eyes have taken on aggressive new profiles with the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic. This includes coordinating political <u>statements</u> on the part of the Five Eyes as it did recently in the case of the Hong Kong elections. Beyond coordinating the anti-China campaign, hacking, and the illegal monitoring of telecommunications, the heart of the issue is how built-in biases of US agencies can influence its allies and contribute to "fake news."

Nowhere was this more evident than in 2003, when the recently deceased Colin Powell stood up in front of the UN Security Council to justify the invasion of Iraq based on <u>falsified</u> US/UK intelligence attesting that the regime of Saddam Hussein had weapons of mass destruction (WMDs). That intelligence was produced by the Five Eyes, with the support of CSIS/CSE.

Former Canadian security official, Alan Barnes, recently revealed that in 2003,

"CSIS analysis of Iraq's WMDs tended to support the claims coming from Washington. This is likely a reflection of the discomfort of CSIS managers and analysts at being out of step with the US intelligence community on a critical issue which might compromise their close operational links."[3]

Advisors to then Prime Minister Jean Chrétien ignored the biased CSIS reports and advised Chrétien not to join George W. Bush, Tony Blair, and John Howard in their "coalition of the willing" to invade Iraq.

Under pressure from the largest demonstrations in Canadian history opposing the 2003 invasion and the refusal of the UN to sanction military action, Chrétien followed his advisors' advice to the great disgust of Bush and Blair. One can't help speculating whether this experience has contributed to Chrétien's continued insistence that the Canadian government should have ignored the US extradition request and released Meng Wanzhou to Chinese custody in exchange for Michael Kovrig and Michael Spavor.

The election of a minority Conservative government under Stephen Harper in 2006, however, marked the beginning of greater support for the War on Terror and for strengthening Canada's spy agencies. This soon generated noxious tracts such as the *Nest of Spies*, written by a journalist and former CSIS officer, that made one of the earliest false accusations that Chinese Canadians were acting as "agents of the Chinese government."[4] This was followed by the head of CSIS from 2009 to 2013, Richard Fadden, declaring that some elected municipal and provincial politicians were under the influence of "foreign governments," by which he meant China. These suggestions that Chinese Canadians were "fifth columns" operating within Canada correlate closely with the racist campaigns accusing Japanese Canadians of being agents of imperial Japan prior to the Second World War.

Stephen Harper subsequently appointed Fadden as his national security and intelligence advisor in 2015. In the wake of a violent incident in Canada in 2014, the state's powers of encroachment increased with the passing of Canada's <u>Bill C-51</u>.[5] The strengthening of

CSIS/CSE and its involvement in the Five Eyes amplified Islamophobia with serious repercussions, including:

- The Canadian government devoted over \$50 million to settling legal cases related to the imprisonment and torture of Canadians Maher Arar, Omar Khadr, Abdullah Almalki, Muayyed Nureddin, and Ahmad El Maati, carried out based on unreliable evidence provided by CSIS or the RCMP and then shared with foreign counterparts including the US.
- Five senior CSIS intelligence officers launched a lawsuit against CSIS alleging racism, homophobia, and Islamophobia on the job. Though settled out of court, the allegations point to systemic racism, which is hardly surprising given CSIS' mandate.[6]
- The BC Civil Liberties Association <u>revealed</u> how CSIS illegally spied on Indigenous groups and environmentalists opposing the construction of oil pipelines in British Columbia.

Too often today, mainstream media picks up CSIS reports and repeats them uncritically, relegating their misdeeds and crimes to the past.

Australian researchers have noted how the enduring role of the Five Eyes "is overlooked in media coverage, as well as in the research fields of international relations, surveillance studies, and media, communications and journalism."[7] This certainly holds true in Canada where conservatives, much of the mainstream media, and even progressive policy advocates too often accept a 'national security' discourse that normalizes the roles of Canada's spy agencies and their global connections with other settler colonial states.[8] Such a discourse contributes to the politics of fear, feeds white nationalism, and reinforces support for settler colonialism globally.

Unfortunately, the Trudeau government also embraced the politics of fear, enhancing the role of CSIS, leading it to <u>run afoul</u> of its own mandate during the 2019 federal elections. According to the <u>BBC</u>, the Five Eyes has expanded globally and is actively and publicly intervening in politics: "In May 2020 the [Five Eyes] alliance agreed to expand its role away from just security and intelligence to a more public stance on respect for human rights and democracy." Precisely then, CSIS and the CSE issued a joint statement in May 2020 citing an "elevated risk" to the cybersecurity of Canadian health organizations from "an increased risk of foreign interference and espionage." The two organizations concluded their statement, noting "that the Government of Canada has a strong and valuable relationship with its Five Eyes alliance partners. We regularly share information with our partners, including the US, which has a significant impact on protecting our respective countries' safety and security."

Far from enhancing Canadian security, CSIS and the Five Eyes are enmeshing this country in a campaign of disinformation and propaganda regarding China reminiscent of the McCarthy era in the United States when government agencies went on a witch hunt against anyone who dissented from official foreign policy.

No one should be left alone, as was Qing Quentin Huang, to take on this formidable arm of settler colonialism.

\*

Note to readers: Please click the share buttons above or below. Follow us on Instagram, @crg\_globalresearch. Forward this article to your email lists. Crosspost on your blog site, internet forums. etc.

John Price is professor emeritus at the University of Victoria, author of Orienting Canada, and a member of the Advisory Board of the newly formed Canada-China Focus, a project of the Canadian Foreign Policy Institute and the Centre for Global Studies (University of Victoria).

Notes

[1] James Cox, "Canada and the Five Eyes Intelligence Community," Open Canada, December 18, 2012.

[2] Catherine Lathem, "<u>A Pivotal Moment: CSIS Steps Out of the Shadows to Protect Canada's</u> <u>Pharmaceutical and Healthcare Sectors during the COVID-19 Pandemic</u>," *Public Policy Forum*, November 23, 2020.

[3] Alan Barnes, "<u>Getting it Right: Canadian Intelligence Assessments on Iraq, 2002-2003</u>," *Intelligence and National Security*, 35.7, (2020): 933-34.

[4] John Price, "From the Margins and Beyond: Racism, the San Francisco System and Asian Canadians," in *The San Francisco System and Its Legacies*, ed. Kimie Hara (London: Routledge, 2014), 200-201.

[5] Reg Whitaker, Gregory S. Kealey, and Andrew Parnaby, *Secret Service: Political Policing in Canada from the Fenians to Fortress America* (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2012), 431-520; Craig Forcese and Kent Roach, *False Security: The Radicalization of Canadian Anti-Terrorism*(Toronto: Irwin Law, 2015).

[6] Paul Weinberg, "Stuck on the Threshold of Reform," The Monitor, January 2, 2018.

[7] Felicity Ruby, Gerard Goggin, and John Keane, "<u>Comparative Silence' Still? Journalism, academia,</u> and the Five Eyes of Edward Snowden," *Digital Journalism* 5, no. 3 (November 2016): 353-367.

[8] Pascale Massot, "Global Order, U.S.-China Relations and Chinese Behaviour: The Ground is Shifting, Canada Must Adjust," *International Journal*, 74.4 (2019), 606;"

Featured image is from Canadian Dimension

The original source of this article is <u>Canadian Dimension</u> Copyright © <u>Prof. John Price</u>, <u>Canadian Dimension</u>, 2022

## **Comment on Global Research Articles on our Facebook page**

## **Become a Member of Global Research**

Articles by: Prof. John Price

not be responsible for any inaccurate or incorrect statement in this article. The Centre of Research on Globalization grants permission to cross-post Global Research articles on community internet sites as long the source and copyright are acknowledged together with a hyperlink to the original Global Research article. For publication of Global Research articles in print or other forms including commercial internet sites, contact: <u>publications@globalresearch.ca</u>

<u>www.globalresearch.ca</u> contains copyrighted material the use of which has not always been specifically authorized by the copyright owner. We are making such material available to our readers under the provisions of "fair use" in an effort to advance a better understanding of political, economic and social issues. The material on this site is distributed without profit to those who have expressed a prior interest in receiving it for research and educational purposes. If you wish to use copyrighted material for purposes other than "fair use" you must request permission from the copyright owner.

For media inquiries: publications@globalresearch.ca